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From the Editoré.. 

If you are reading this you have already 

discovered a drastic change in the look 

of the newsletter. I became the newslet-

ter editor several months ago. During 

that time I have been learning how to 

use Publisher, post the newsletter to the 

club website and how to email it to eve-

ryone. I have never produced a newslet-

ter or been aware of the elements of a 

good newsletter.  So, last month I start-

ed to review other Photographic Society 

of America (PSA) camera club newslet-

ters. I was amazed at what I found. 

Thankfully, PSA also had a PDF ñHow 

to Produce a Great Newsletterò that I 

have been studying.  

My goal is to make the newsletter 

something you look forward to receiv-

ing and will read. The caveat is I canôt 

do this alone. I need the help of all the 

club members. I need short articles with 

a couple of images on photographic 

places you have discovered, maybe a 

day trip you took, maybe an excursion 

to Nisqually NWR or McLane Creek, or 

Mt St Helenôs. Did you take a road trip 

or travel abroad? Do you have tips and 

tricks to share? I would like to do a 

Memberôs Gallery page so I need imag-

es from you to post on the page. 

This change will be a work in progress 

as layouts and content are refined in the 

coming months. Your feedback is also 

important. You can send articles, imag-

es and feedback to newslet-

ter@olympiacameraclub.org 

Presidentôs Corner ï Bruce Livingston 

Spring is upon us and things...photography thingséare happening very quickly. 

At McLane Creek the Indian Plum is almost finished flowering, Salmonberry is 

breaking bud, yellow Violets, Bleeding Heart and Twinflower are all starting to 

bloom.  I also saw my first few Trillium there today (April 6, 2017). The wild-

flowers at Mima Mounds must also be starting, or will be soon.  Donôt miss out 

on the opportunity to get out and practice your macro photography skills while the 

wildflowers are still blooming down here, and before the wildflower season be-

gins at the higher elevations.   

On April 29th, I will lead a Field Trip to Bottle Beach. This trip will be just one 

week ahead of the Grays Harbor Shorebird Festival, and the tides look to be opti-

mal for photographing shorebirds at Bottle Beach. This trip is listed in the calen-

dar, and details about recommended equipment, clothing and departure time and 

location are there as well. 

I would like to say ñThank Youò to the many Olympia Camera Club members 

who attended the Nature Photographers of the Pacific Northwest (NPPNW) Con-

ference that was held on Saturday, April 1st. Not only did we have great attend-

ance, but many, many of you also helped by working the registration, receiving 

prints for the print competition, participating as judges, and helping to set-up (and 

break down) tables, and put the facility back to the condition we found when we 

arrived. All your hard work has not gone un-noticed. 

So, before spring is gone and summer is upon us.éé..  

Letôs get out and shoot!!  

Bruce 
ÉBruce Livingston 

file:///C:/Users/Pamela%20Hoaglund/AppData/Local/Packages/microsoft.windowscommunicationsapps_8wekyb3d8bbwe/LocalState/Files/S0/1165/newsletter@olympiacameraclub.org
file:///C:/Users/Pamela%20Hoaglund/AppData/Local/Packages/microsoft.windowscommunicationsapps_8wekyb3d8bbwe/LocalState/Files/S0/1165/newsletter@olympiacameraclub.org
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Monthly Meetings 

All meetings are held at 
 

Capital High School, Pod A 
2707 Conger Ave NW 
Olympia, WA 98502 

 

Fundamentals of Photography Group 
April 11, 2017 
7-9 pm 

 
This month's presentation will be on Exposure, everything from the ex-

posure triangle, to controlling motion, depth of field and image quality. 

We will also be exploring exposure compensation situations and how to 

recognize and adjust for them. We will also talk about Dynamic Range 

and how to use graduated neutral density filters and HDR to compensate 

for large dynamic range situations. 

This group is focused on new photographers and those who wish to 

learn how to become better photographers.  Advanced photographers are 

also encouraged to attend to help our new photographers learn new 

skills. 

Please bring your camera to all Fundamental meetings. 

 

We hope you'll attend a meeting to see if it fits your needs!      Judy Mason, Coordinator 

Advanced Meeting 
April 18, 2017 
7-9 pm 

 
In April the Advanced Photography Group is going to take a look at lens technology and more specifically how it has 
changed over the years.  We will dig into what is different, what is the same and what has advanced over the years.  
We are also going to discuss if decades old lenses still have a place in modern digital photography. 
While I do have an agenda, this is going to be a 
hands-on meeting.  I will be bringing examples of 
both modern and old lenses, which we will use to 
demonstrate the topics we will be discussing.  This 
will also be something of a lens round table discus-
sion so please bring any questions you might have.  
If you have a lens that you have a question about, 
please bring it along. We have a very diverse group 
of members with a lot of experience and knowledge 
to share, and I am certain that we can find the an-
swer for you. 
 
Scott Wood, Coordinator 
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General Meeting 

7-9 pm 

Spring has sprung, no, seriously it has.  It might not seem like it as I sit here writing this and it is pouring down rain 
outside, but our members have been getting out and shooting in the recent breaks between the rain drops.  We have 
had a very well attended field trip around downtown Olympia to photograph the street art and many of our members 
have been sharing recent work on the clubs Facebook group. 

Because of this, our April General Meeting will be a photo sharing event.  
The only thing we ask is that the images you share are limited to spring 
themes and, better yet, something that you have shot this year.  Maybe you 
have been up to the capitol building and shot the blooming trees or you at-
tended the street art field trip, it doesnôt matter, we want to see those imag-
es. 

In order to insure that we have 
time for everyone to share their 
work, we are asking that you 
limit the number of images you 
bring to no more than 6.  Digi-

tal files or prints are welcome, and we always love hearing a little about 
the images you bring, remember, images tell stories and we want to hear 
those stories  
 
Scott Wood, Coordinator 

FIELD TRIP COORDINATOR  

 Norm and Kay Ott  

Call to OCC photographers for photos. 

We are looking at ways to improve our OCC Newsletter, 
and to visually whet our collective appetites for upcoming 
or desired field trips.   

Beginning with this newsletter, I shall write an article 
concerning planned/potential upcoming field trips.   Kay 
and I are relatively new to the Olympia area, and have yet 
to visit many of the requested/potential field trip loca-
tions.  As such, we have no photos to include that repre-
sent what may be experienced at these field trip sites. 

If you have previously visited one or more of these field 
trip sites, we are requesting photos that could be shared in 
the Newsletter, to garner interest in prospective trips.   

2017 Field Trips: 

Planned: 

 April Bottle Beach 

 May Oly Yashiro Japanese Garden w/reflectors 

 June Portland Tour (overnight) 

 July not yet scheduled 

 Aug not yet scheduled 

 Sep Olympic Peninsula (area not specified) 

  

 Oct not yet scheduled 

 Nov not yet scheduled 

 Dec not yet scheduled 

    Potential trips (no dates planned): 

 Dosewallips state Park 

 Mt. Saint Helens 

 Hurricane Ridge 

 Lewis River Falls 

 Chuckanut Drive (along old Stata Hgwy 11 - Bur   
 lington to Fairhaven) 

 Ft. Casey/ Ft. Worden (park in Port Townsend... 
 take ferry to Ft. Casey) 

 Olympic Peninsula - Juan de Fuca Highway (State 
 Hwy 112) Clallam Bay to Neah Bay.  Potential to 
 complete loop and return via Hwy 101) 

 I would suggest placing copyrights/watermarks in 
 your images.  Until we create a site to send imag
 es, they may be sent to my gmail account:  nor
 man.ott63k@gmail.com.  Use will be restricted to 
 the OCC Newsletter. 

  Comments or suggestions concerning this effort 
 to improve the Newsletter are welcome and en
 couraged. 
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Bottle Beach Shorebird Trip 
 

by Bruce Livingston 
 

On Saturday, April 29th, Bruce Livingston will lead a 
Field Trip to the Westport Winery (for brunch) and Bottle 
Beach to photograph shorebirds. 
We will meet in the parking lot of the old El Sarape Res-
taurant on the west-side of Olympia, just across the park-
ing lot from our meeting spot at 5-Guyôs Burgers. Meet-
ing time will be 9:45 a.m. and we plan to leave at 10:00 
a.m. 
We will carpool to the Westport Winery for Brunch/
Lunch. The plan is to finish brunch/lunch by noonish so 
as to arrive at Bottle Beach (only a few miles from the 
winery) in time to photograph the shorebirds on the in-
coming tide. High tide is at 4:24 p.m. and I suggest we 
plan for about 3 hours (12:30 - 3:30) for photographing 
the shorebirds. We should see several species, including 
plovers, turnstones, sandpipers, dowitchers and others. 
I suggest that along with your 
camera, you bring a relatively 
long (100-400 mm) lens if you 
have one, or a teleconverter with a 
shorter telephoto lens if you have 
one and a tripod. The birds should 
be fairly close as the tide brings 
them in. I have also seen the local 
elk herd in the meadow areas off 

the beach. There should also be opportunities for photo-
graphing returning songbirds. 
Plan for wet and cool weather. Layered clothing, raingear 
and a pair of rubber ñmuckò boots are recommended as 
we will be on the tide flats waiting for the incoming tide 
to bring the birds in close.  

Field Trip Report:  Olympia Street Art and Graffiti Photo Shoot - March 25, 2017 

     This article is the first after-trip report that will become a regular feature of the new OCC Newsletter.  As we transition into this effort, we 

request photos from members attending the trip that can be enjoyed as photographic additions to the new Newsletter.  This will be in addition 

to the photos shared on Flickr.  For this first article, images were imported on a one-time basis from Flickr, with reproduction of each image 

approved by the photographer.  

 

After a week of nearly constant downpour, Saturday the 25th of March dawned with a misting rain falling as we gath-

ered for the photo shoot of downtown Olympia Graffiti and Street 

Art.  Two groups of umbrella toting photographers, totaling about 

26 OCC members, had gathered at opposite ends of the Olympia 

Bus Terminal, as (OOPS!) the trip coordinator (me) failed to speci-

fy exactly where we would meet at the bus station.  Maps of the 

shoot were distributed and after moving en masse to the first sever-

al spots to photograph graffiti and alley art, we spread out at our 

leisure to cover the more than 18 square blocks of interest.  A bit of 

serendipity followed, when the rain ceased, the sky remained over-

cast (no shadows), and Saturday morning automobile parking did 

not block the sites we wished to photograph.   

Locations included long alleyways filled with graffiti, art on business walls, hidden in doorways, and a good number 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻƴ ǇŀƎŜ сύ 
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of additional discoveries not listed on the map.  In the OCC website gallery, there 

are many images of street art that I never found during three scouting visits before 

the map was made.  And they are great photos of really cool stuff!  Every single 

image in some fashion represents an insight into the character and life of our capi-

tol city.  Interesting to me was the virtual lack of offensive language in Olympia 

graffiti.  The same cannot be said of Seattle graffiti, or that found in many other 

urban centers, both stateside and abroad.   

     

 Everyone seemed to have an enjoya-

ble time.  We enjoyed watching oth-

ers take photos that we possibly had not visualized using our 

"Photographer's Eye."  We also learned from each other by observ-

ing photo techniques that resulted in unusual and interesting images.  

For example, Tiberio created several fascinating images by going to 

ground level and photographing rain spilling from downspouts.  

Others focused on close-up details, angled shots from street level 

and from stairways, and, of course, panoramas.  The morning pro-

vided a chance to observe new or novel ways to approach the same subjects, left us better photographers from the 

experience, and the walkabout left us hungry and eager to slip away for breakfast at local restaurants.  

     For a look at all the submitted photos in high resolution, please visit 

the Field Trip Galleries area within the OCC website.  We are truly 

blessed with remarkable shootists! 

Thank You for your outstanding support of this photo field trip.  Kay and 

I will eventually master the field trip planning process, and look forward 

to sharing many enjoyable trips with you in the coming years. 

Kay and Norm Ott 

 

Comments or suggestion on improving the field trip process, or the Newsletter articles, 

and suggestions for future trips are always greatly appreciated.  Until a better option is devised, I would ask members attending future 

field trips to consider emailing their favorite image from the trip to me (watermarked please), so we may include it in the post field trip 

article.  We shall try to include 5-6 images in each article.  4Apr17 

 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǇŀƎŜ рύ 
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52 Week Challenge 

Why Do I Do It? 
by Pam Hoaglund 

 

Most, if not all of you are aware of the clubôs 52 Week Challenge. Every Friday night at midnight all club members 
receive the word of the week (WOW) via email. This is the second year I have participated in the WOW. Why do I 
do it?  Let me tell you why. I find it to be a very creative and challenging exercise. I must say Iôm a little obsessive/
compulsive (OCD) when I wake up in the wee hours of Saturday morning and reach for my iPhone and check my 
email to see what the new WOW is for the coming week. As I lay there, my mind starts whirling with ideas of how I 
will create an image that represents the word. Believe me some of the words are not easy. Take for instance the word 
ñlightning.ò Now, how often do we see lightning here in Washington? Or the word ñstarsò in the month of March 
when we may not see the stars for weeks? The challenge here is to think outside the box. The creative juices start 
saying ñhow can I create an image that represents the wordò. Sometimes Iôm stumped on how to create an image of a 
word such as ñpatternsò so I will do a Google search on ñphotographs of patternsò. This will put me on the right 
track as I think about how or what I will photograph. One WOW that made me step out of my comfort zone was 
ñstreet portraitò. Now, I donôt do portraits let alone photograph street people. So, I went to a local park where I knew 
there would be an assortment of people. I noticed an older man sitting on a bench who looked rather weather worn. I 
stopped and started taking to him casually. Then I told him about my camera clubs WOW and that the word for the 
week was to take a picture of someone on the street. I asked if I could take his picture, which he agreed to, and then 
he took his cap off for me. It turned out to be one of the best portrait images I have done. I breathed a sigh of relief, I 
had done it and I was better for the experience. 

So, I invite you to join me in this adventure. You can jump in at anytime. You donôt have to catch up on previous 
WOWôs for this year, but you certainly can if you wish. The challenge is to create the image in the week of the 
WOW. Most of us can probably dig into our archives and come up with an image to fit the WOW, but what chal-
lenge is that?  

 Everything you need to know to get started is on the OCC website http://www.olympiacameraclub.org/52-week-
challenge/. 

 

 

 

 

  
  
  
  

 

 

WOW - Blue   WOW - Street Portrait 

               
   WOW -  Patterns 

 

        

http://www.olympiacameraclub.org/52-week-challenge/
http://www.olympiacameraclub.org/52-week-challenge/
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Day Trip to Some Old Churches 

by Mary Bowman 

 
On April 2nd of this year a friend of mine and I took off 
on an adventure to locate and photograph the first church 
building and first permanent mission in Western Wash-
ington.  A friend had sent me an article on the churches 
and hinted that this might be a great photography findé
she was right. 

We left around 11:30 a.m. and I made the decision to 
drive to Vader for our first find and then back track north 
from there to experience our other finds.  On the way we 
discovered a small Buffalo farm and I saw my first white 
faced Buffalo.  The countryside was gorgeous and the 
weather was beginning to look promising.  The church 
was very easy to find using my navigator, and we came 
upon Grace United Methodist Church approximately 1İ 
hours later.  The church was built in 1902.  The architec-
ture was Gothic and the stained glass windows were 
beautiful on the side of the church.  Other than that, it was 
small and quaint and not too much to photograph.  But 
kitty corner to it was a beautiful willow tree with a gor-
geous landscape, so made it worth the while.  From there 
we headed to St. Frances Xavier Mission in Toledo.  This 
mission was built in 1838 and I have to admit was my fa-
vorite.  It offered so much history and a beautiful ceme-
tery with great photographic opportunities.  This actually 
was the beginning of the Catholic religion in the North-
west and holds many surprises, one of which is a ñtime 

Capsuleò. 

Our next stop was in Winlock to visit the St. Urban Cath-
olic Church built in 1891.  It was very small and not 
much to photograph, but we did come across a lost dog 
and returned it to itsô owner which was about an hour or-
deal, but all in all, just added to the trip.  We drove 
through Winlock and then headed out to Chehalis to cap-
ture the oldest church in Washington.  The Claquato 
Church was built in 1857 and its Steeple is a ñCrown of 
Thornsò.  This was also used as a local school until a new 
school was built in 1873.  There was a beautiful huge tree 
trunk that was interesting as well.  From there we headed 
out to Dryad Community Baptist Church and this was a 
huge adventure.  On the way we came across a beautiful 
Barn and clouds that took your breath away, so naturally 
had to stop and grab a few shots.  Then my navigator, 
good and dependable, took us on a service road of about 
12-13 miles up, up and away.  Trust kept us going and 
brought us right into Dryad to finish our trip.  Beautiful 
stained glass windows with an old fashioned bronze bell 
on the top.  This church was built in 1903 and is still be-
ing used today.  It was fun to photograph. 

A fun day and well worth the trip.  I had no map, just my 
navigator and so I wandered here and there and enjoyed 
the landscape and adventure of the day. 

There is a site that you can download addresses and infor-
mation from at www.lewistalk.com/2017/03/21/walls- 

 

http://www.lewistalk.com/2017/03/21/walls
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